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President’s Introduction 
 
Greetings all, 
 
I hope all that visited Port Underwood over the Xmas period have enjoyed, or are still 
enjoying, your summer. This will be a relatively brief newsletter as it follows shortly on from 
the December 2020 newsletter and also the AGM (minutes enclosed).  
 
There have been a number of changes to the committee. We welcome onto the committee 
Kirsty Vercoe and Toby Martin.  Leaving the committee is David Whyte, who has worked 
tirelessly for your Association over a number of years and has made a positive and 
substantial contribution. At the AGM, we also saw Ken Roush stand-down as President after 
a significant period at the helm in leading the management of the affairs of this Association. 
We are fortunate that Ken has agreed to remain as a Committee member.  
 
For those that don’t know me, I am relatively new to Port Underwood having only been living 
permanently in Whangataura Bay, with my wife Ange, since 2016; so there is some time to 
go before we can be classed as locals! In saying that, I have been on the PUA Committee, 
as a member, since 2017 so I am not coming in completely cold.  
 
Having served in the NZ Army for some 43 years across the world in a variety of 
appointments, there is something to be said for appreciating this slice of NZ that we now call 
home. As it’s too early to retire, I dabble in commercial fishing (on fine days only), possum 
control, gardening, hunting, more fishing (recreational) and a bit of contract work for the 
military in a non-uniform capacity. All in all, life is never dull.  
 
Best wishes Wayne  
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Post AGM Matters 
 
An update can be provided for a number of topics discussed at the AGM. These are: 
 
Ski Lanes and Jet Skis - Across the Sounds this summer, there has seen an increase in 
people participating in all forms of water recreational activities, including Water Skiing and 
the use of Jet Skis. `Love em or loath em’, these are here to stay with use predicted to 
increase. Given this increase in use, the Marlborough Harbour Master, will produce 
guidance on the relevant rules and regulations which we will aim to include for the 
December 2021 Newsletter.   
 
Water Reform - As signalled by Councillor Taylor, there will be some impact to most 
residents of Port Underwood, however, the reform will take some time to be developed and 
then implemented. The Committee will maintain a watching brief on this. The nationwide 
public information and education campaign is scheduled to occur between May and August 
2021. 
 
Ferry Terminal Redevelopment. Information on the Ferry Terminal Redevelopment can be 
found at: http://www.pictonresource.co.nz/hot-topics.html 
 
Committee Focus for 2021 
 
Your committee met in early January to determine, in addition to the business as usual 
tasks, what lines of effort we could focus on to contribute to the tasks and purpose as set out 
through Objects and Powers of the Constitution. This year, we will aim to apply and/or 
maintain efforts to the following:  
 
Recycling Bin - Anne Thompson remains the point of contact for the Recycling Bin.  To 
date this has been highly successful but its continued presence relies on its use within what 
it is intended for.  
 
Wildling Pines - Phyllis Heard has agreed to explore where Port Underwood sits within the 
MDC identified priority for core investment from the National Wildling Conifer Control 
Programme. Once Phyllis has this information, this will provide a start point for the 
Committee to make informed decisions on further efforts regarding Wildling Pine eradication. 
 
Pest Control - Martin Loach is leading a body of work centred on Pest Control. This is very 
much in the scoping phase (see introduction below). It will be interesting to see where this 
line of effort manifests itself in relation to the Governments vision of making NZ predator free 
by 2050.  
 
Roads - Our roads continue to be represented to both Marlborough Roads and the 
maintenance contactor. This year we have divided the `network’ with Wayne Boustridge 
looking at roads - Oyster Bay North and John Davison looking at the roads Oyster Bay 
South. 
 
Port Underwood Road Summit Development - An initiative carried over from 2019 is the 
development of the Port Underwood Road summit to include information on Port Underwood 
and surrounds as visible from the summit.  Anne Thompson is leading this effort.  
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Social Event – Article 3.1.5 of the Constitution provides an objective to `arrange and foster 
community activities including social sports and other recreational events in the area’. Phyllis 
Heard has volunteered to take the lead on exploring the potential for a social event at some 
time throughout the year. 
 
Sounds Advisory Group Connection - Ken Roush will continue to be our representative 
on the Sounds Advisory Group. This is an important MDC vehicle for our views to be 
represented to Council.  The record of these meetings can be found on the MDC website 
and copies of minutes are on the PUA website.  
 
Existing Resource Consent applications - The Committee is in the process of further 
communications with the applicant for a jetty in Whangatoetoe Bay. We are waiting for 
further information regarding water storage from the applicant requesting the taking of water 
from Stace Creek in Robinhood Bay. In May we will be presenting an opposing submission 
for the extension of a mussel farm in Pipi Bay. At the end of February we will also be 
tendering a submission on the new proposed Aquaculture provisions for the Marlborough 
Environment Plan. Please contact Ken Roush for further information or to provide input on 
these. 
 
Neighbourhood Support - Sara Roush will continue to lead Neighbourhood Support and in 
conjunction with Anne Thompson, will look the opportunities to leverage that information 
from Police and other social media generated notifications. This is with the view to provide 
rapid dissemination of information. The following may also be a link that folks may wish to 
follow:  
 
http://www.pictonresource.co.nz/rural-police-newsletter.html and the newsletters are also 
carried on the PUA website. 
 
The committee welcomes any other members that may wish to assist in any particular line of 
effort.  
 
Pest Control  
 
The PUA is conducting a survey of members regarding pest species encountered within Port 
Underwood, both flora and fauna. The aim is to canvass our membership on which products 
and methods they use to control various species. The goal is to be able to collate the 
information and then publish the results in our next newsletter and website. Please make the 
effort to open the link provided and fill in the survey before 10th April, the cut off day on the 
webpage “Survey Monkey”. When you open the link, you can type in the comment boxes. At 
end of survey there is a “send” button. The survey is totally anonymous but if you would like 
you can add your name in the reply. 
 
www.surveymonkey.com/r/FWHS6GL 
 
MPI Update 
 
A number of changes have occurred to the Recreational Fishing Rules for the Challenger 
Region over the last six months. With a view to making any encounter with a MPI Fisheries 
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Officer a `pleasant one’ a number of Fisheries New Zealand information brochures have 
been produced. These can be found at https://www.mpi.govt.nz/fishing-
aquaculture/recreational-fishing/fishing-rules/challenger-region-fishery-management-area/.   
 
These rules can be different to other regions and therefore maybe particularly useful for out 
of area visitors. MPI should be contacted where interpretation of any rule is required.  
 
Picton Resource Centre 
 
In this Newsletter, there are a number of links to pages within the on-line Picton Resource 
Centre. While not particularly focused to Port Underwood, there are some useful pages to be 
found at this site.  
 
http://www.pictonresource.co.nz/ 
 
Buy/Sell Notices  
 
The lawn mowing contractor of a member is looking for additional clients in the Port 
Underwood area. This is so he has substantial work to do when he comes over the hill from 
Picton. For property owners whose home is well away from Port Underwood, his mowing 
service is very useful & reliable. He operates under the “Mr Green” banner. He also keeps 
an eye on the property and lets the member know if anything needs attention. His contact 
details are: 
 
Steve Gullery 
027 660 4448 
03 573 7079 
33a Scotland St, Picton 
 
Subscriptions are now due 
 
The 2021 Port Underwood Association subs of $20 are now due.  Enclosed you will find a 
subscription form that you should check to make sure we have all of your correct details.  
The $20 subs can be paid by direct deposit to Westpac Blenheim 030599 0216931 00 
Please quote Bay and Surname as a reference.  Unfortunately, cheques will no longer be 
accepted at our bank after 1 May, 2021.  We do appreciate your continued support. 
 
Committee Details 
 
Wayne Boustridge (Chair)  port.underwood.association@gmail.com  
Sara Roush (Sec/Treasurer) sarakenroush@gmail.com    03 579 9474 
Ken Roush   sarakenroush@gmail.com    03 579 9474  
Kirsty Vercoe    port.underwood.association@gmail.com 
Toby Martin    port.underwood.association@gmail.com 
John Davison    jad793@gmail.com     03 579 9940 
Bruce Hearn     apexhearn@xtra.co.nz    027 4402049 
Martin Loach   martin.loach@outlook.co.nz         021 667 673 
Anne Thompson  seascape1654@gmail.com    
Phyllis Heard   awatereriver@xtra.co.nz              03 575 7107  
 
The principle point of contact to the Committee is through our e-mail address 
port.underwood.association@gmail.com 
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Port Underwood Association 
28th Annual General Meeting 

Sunday, 3 January 2021: 3:00pm 
11-13 Hakahaka Bay Road 

 
Welcome  
 
15:06 The President, Ken Roush, opened the meeting and welcomed the attendees. 
 
Attendees and Introductions 
Sara & Ken Roush   Sheenagh Freeth  Maxine &Trevor Roughan 
Phyllis Heard   Alison Wise   Berni & Trevor Veale 
Wayne & Ange Boustridge David Whyte   Nadine Taylor (MDC) 
Kevin & Vicky Maitland Wade & Anne Thompson Jill Schwass 
John Davison   Martin Loach   Bryon Gleeson 
Rose Rutherford   Susan Rutherford  Paul Blaschke 
Bruce & Jill Hearn   Lawry Hinton   Anne &Pete Gregory-Hunt 
Jenny Kennedy   Tim, Sally & Ben Johnston Jeremy & Annie Ward 
Greg & Annabel Phillipson George Platts   Deane & Gill Caughey 
Lyn White   David Clough   Helen Parr 
Lynda Scott  
 
Attendees introduced themselves 
 
Apologies 
 
John and Gill Saunders Lawrie & Pam Saunders John & Brigid Forest                                             
Gerard Malcolm   Carole McArthur       Joan Wyatt 
Ken Prain                     Kit Wyatt    Ray & Maureen Joyce                                          
Tim & Victoria Freer    Ron & Robyn Van Gelder  Dan & Rebecca Fleming 
Mary & Arch Still        The Gane Family   Domenic & Deborah Romano                            
Doug & Rhonda Levien Warren Tocker  Karen Mcleay 
Mike Rutherford   Michael Blaschke  Terry Schwass 
Greg & Chris Wensley Roger & Marrianne Fenwick 
 
Minutes from the last meeting 
 
Minutes from 2020 meeting circulated with the Feb 2020 newsletter. No comments were 
raised following distribution nor at the AGM.  
 
President’s Report 
 
Thank you for taking the time to attend this AGM. This has undoubtedly been an unusual 
year. Port Underwood, along with most of New Zealand, has come through Covid-19 very 
well and the community has responded admirably. Despite the virus there have still been a 
number of happenings this year. 
 
The notification of the Marlborough Environment Plan has been a big step forward, although 
it has been a long time coming. This document sets the course for the Marlborough District 
into the future. Unfortunately it is not an easy document to come to grips with. The 
Association has had input on sections of this document over a number of years to ensure 
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that the outcomes are beneficial to Port Underwood. There are still a few sections of it to 
finalise and the Association will continue to work with Council on these. 
 
This year has also seen a number of Resource Consent Applications, many have not 
needed any input from the Association however there are still a few unfinished applications, 
such as those at Robin Hood Bay and Pipi Bay, which will require further attention. 
 
And finally, as I mentioned in the last newsletter, it is now time for me to step away from the 
role of President. There are a number of you that would be very capable of fulfilling this role 
so I have a very positive outlook on the future of the Association and the Port Underwood 
area. 

Financial Report 
 
Many properties have been sold in the past few years so we are down to 96 paid up 
members.  We need your help in spreading the word about the Association to the new 
owners. We also have one honorary member and 1 free membership in lieu of taking care of 
the recycle bin and any extra costs for tip fees.  Thank you to Anne and Wade Thompson for 
taking care of the Bin. 
 
The accounts were read through to the members.  Pete Gregory-Hunt moved to adopt the 
accounts and were seconded by Lynda Scott. They were approved unanimously. The 
accounts are enclosed at the end of these minutes. 
 
The Treasurer proposed that membership fee stays at $20, this was seconded and 
unanimously accepted. 
 
Neighbourhood Support 
 
Probably partly due to Covid-19 it has been a relatively quiet year. There are more 
Neighbourhood Support signs at the door if anyone would like to take one.  
 
I (Sara Rousch) don’t do social media myself, but I have heard from many that the Port 
Underwood Facebook site works really well.  A big thank you goes out to Lynda Scott for her 
time and effort that she has put into the page.  Lynda has also had help from Anne 
Thompson. 
 
Marlborough Environmental Plan 
 
After many years of consultations and input from the community and experts, the new 
Marlborough Environment Plan has been released to the public. The plan is the guideline for 
what can and cannot be done in Marlborough. There have been a number of revisions that 
affect the Port Underwood area although many aspects remain similar to the previous rules. 
Locally, we have been able to get a much more detailed evaluation of the landscape and 
natural character of Port Underwood for the new plan. This is important in that the status of 
those characteristics regulate what activities can take place. 

After a significant delay, the Aquaculture provisions have also been released. These in 
essence state that the marine farmers need some assurance in retaining their farming space 
and the community needs some assurance that the usage of public space for private 
commercialisation does not exceed what is reasonable. To this end, for the farmers, the new 
plan assigns a controlled status to existing marine farms. This means that the permit to use 
the space for marine farming must be renewed when the current permit expires and the 
community will not have an opportunity to submit on the renewal. For the community it states 
that all water space not currently being used for marine farming becomes prohibited for 
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marine farming use and it will require a plan change to apply for new marine farming areas. 
This reflects the desires expressed by the membership in the recent membership survey. 
This highlighted a strong resistance to new areas being farmed but acceptance of current 
areas that are farmed.  
 
There are also several freshwater usage policies, the supply of freshwater and the disposal 
of wastewater, which may, in the future, affect Port Underwood properties. 
 
As in all documents which try to cover such a large expanse of activities and caters to a 
large diversity of people there are pluses and minuses depending on your point of view. 

Resource Consent Applications Update 
 
There have been a number of applications for the renewal of marine farms and as these 
have mainly retained the existing farmed area the Association has not commented on them. 
There is an application for an extension of significant size to a mussel farm in Pipi Bay. The 
hearing is scheduled for May. The Association has taken the view that the community has 
for many years wished Pipi Bay to be unencumbered with commercial activities and has 
submitted against the application. 
 
An unresolved application for water extraction from Stace Creek in Robin Hood Bay has 
been opposed by the Association. This is a significant waterway with endangered species. 
The initial extraction of water resulted in the surface water flow of the creek to disappear 
during the two years that water was extracted during the summer. The Association is 
working with the applicants to develop an alternative water catchment scheme which will 
stockpile water during the winter season. 
 
U201018 is an application to log trees from isolated patches in the Hakahaka and Oyster 
Bay areas. Area property owners should be notified by Council. The Association is not taking 
a position on this application but encourages property owners to review the application for 
any potential effects. 

Freedom Camping Bylaws 
 
The new Responsible Camping bylaw has been passed by Council. The main effect on Port 
Underwood is that Port Underwood Road remains prohibited for Freedom Camping and 
Tumbledown Bay Road becomes prohibited for camping as well. At the moment, the 
associated mapping for the new bylaw does not clearly indicate this prohibition. The 
Association has been in touch with Council regarding this fact. 

At this point Nadine Taylor (Sounds Councillor and Deputy Mayor) was asked to comment 
regarding council business/freedom camping/resource consents etc. 
 
Freedom Camping is now called Responsible Camping and the name change is to reflect 
the change in attitude to such camping. The Council received numerous submissions to 
constrain freedom camping. Consequently, only 5 sites are now allowed in Marlborough, 
everywhere else is prohibited. There are now no Freedom Camping sites in Port 
Underwood. Whites Bay and Robin Hood Bay are DOC camps and camping is permitted 
there. Unauthorised freedom camping can be reported and campers moved on to camp sites 
by Rangers. If people are camping in non-permitted areas or causing problems, please 
contact the Marlborough District Council on 03 520 7400. 
 
The Council is responsible for foreshore camping even if the land is not owned by the 
Council. For camping on DOC land, it is necessary to contact DOC and not the Council. The 
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meeting suggested that the signage needs to be improved in Oyster Bay regarding freedom 
camping, and perhaps larger and better signs in Waikawa and Rarangi.  
 
The Three Waters Water Reform for the whole of NZ was also raised by Nadine. This will 
impact Port Underwood. Effectively water will be nationalised into five bodies. Marlborough 
may join with Wellington or Canterbury, to ease the cost of funding the small population in 
Marlborough. This will not impact own water supplies through rainwater tanks or bores. But 
there will be new testing required, in time, for water quality for own water supplies. If only 
one household is using own water supplies there will be minimum testing requirements. If 
more than one household is using the supply there will be more testing..  
 
East Coast bylaw review is now open for submission. One issue is to stop vehicle access to 
beaches.  
 
Roads, there is new roading contract in place; this seems to be working better in respect of 
keeping culverts clear. The washout on the road to Picton was mentioned as were the two 
abandoned cars. A further issue is that many roads are low lying and there was a concern 
expressed these may be flooded due to climate change. There is a climate change body in 
the Council, and the roads at risk have been identified, but no action has yet been 
determined.  
 
Further matters raised were: 
 

• Waste Management plan up for review; 
• Navigation bylaws will probably be reviewed this year; and  
• Ferry terminal redevelopment will be a large cost to the Council, about $150 million in 

borrowings. This may impact rate payers.  
 
Election of Officers 
 
Wayne Boustridge nominated and voted as President 
Sara Roush nominated and voted as Secretary and Treasurer 
 
Committee members nominated and voted for: 
Kirsty Vercoe  
Ken Roush  
Toby Martin  
Anne Thompson 
Martin Loach 
John Davison 
Bruce Hearn 
Phyllis Heard 
 
David Whyte stood down as a committee member and was thanked for all his efforts over 
the years. 
 
Ken was thanked for all his years of service as both a committee member and President 
over many years, putting in a lot of effort and acting as a fantastic leader and keeping his 
finger on the pulse, being humble and gathering support so everybody pulls in the same 
direction. Ken has gained a lot of respect and appreciation from Council and other 
Associations. Sara was also thanked for her continuing service as Secretary and Treasurer.  
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General Business  
 
A question was raised regarding any policy on trapping of stoats and possums. There is no 
Association policy. Trapping is prohibited on roads and public space, and it is up to 
individuals to trap on their own land. Nadine Taylor mentioned that there was Council 
funding for traps but the application has to come through the Association. Martin Loach will 
take up the pest portfolio.  
 
Ski lanes and jet skis were discussed and it was suggested that if specific lanes are required 
the Association needs to suggest this to the Port Authority. It was suggested to the meeting 
that submissions on this need to be made to the committee to then be taken to the Port 
Authority. 
 
Fast broadband was discussed. One option would be for a tower to be placed on the tongue. 
 
End of meeting  
 
Ken Roush closed the meeting at 4:18. 
 
Laurie and Jenny were thanked for hosting the meeting.  
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Accounts 
 

  Port Underwood Association Inc  
  PO Box 59 Blenheim 7240   
 Income Statement      
   30-Nov-20   30-Nov-19 
       
Income       
 Subscriptions $2025.00    $1355.00   
 Interest $6.52  $2031.52   $9.68  $1364.68  
       
Total     $2031.52     $1364.68  
       
Expenses      
       
 Stationery, post, printing,  $571.02   $587.30  
 Website 0      $439.00     
 AGM Expenses $298.46    $202.61   
 Donations 0   0  
 Submission expenses 0  $869.48  $21.21  $1250.12 
       
Net Surplus  $1162.04    $114.56  
       
 Balance Sheet      
       
Assets Cheque Account $5254.16    $4136.78   
 Simples Saver $11445.66   $11439.90  
 Petty Cash $102.10  $16801.92   $63.20  $15639.88  
       
Liabilities   0 -      0 -    
       
Capital Account  $16801.92    $15639.88  
       
 Statement of capital      
       
Brought forward  $15639.88    $15525.32  
Surplus   $1162.04   $114.56 

Carried forward  $16801.92    $15639.88  
 


